21.3.3.4.2.2  (05-09-2014)
Interim Responses
1. If you cannot initiate a final response within 30 days from the earliest IRS received date, you must initiate an interim response.

Exception:

On Form 14039, Identity Theft Affidavit; if you cannot issue a final response within 180 days from the received date of the taxpayer’s complete and legible documentation received, then an interim letter is required. See IRM 21.9.2.2.1, Identity Theft Time Frame, for more information.
2. In the interim letter you must tell the taxpayer when they can expect a final resolution. The promised resolution date may be any number of days and can vary depending upon the program being worked. The promised resolution date does not have to be in increments of 30 days.
3. If the letter is manually generated you must provide the name, telephone number, and unique identification number of a contact person. See IRM 21.3.3.4.17.1Preparation of Outgoing Correspondence.
4. Non-manually generated correspondence such as 2645C, Interim Letter, letters generated by clerical staff or AMS-CIS, can provide only a toll-free telephone number.
5. You must issue subsequent interim letters with the specific reason for the delay if you cannot provide a final response by the promised resolution date. See IRM 5.19.1.1(7), Balance Due Overview, for additional timeframe information on interim letters.
Reminder:

If an interim is sent and the action taken does not generate a final response to the taxpayer, a closing letter must be sent.

6. Telephonic interim responses are acceptable. Keep written documentation of call with the case.

